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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a special meeting on Tuesday March 20, 2018, at Company #1 Firehouse.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., Lisa Levin, and Alternates Elaine Primeau, Linda Preysner, and Jill Coppola.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.

Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Mahoney motioned to approve the minutes of the February 20, 2018, meeting as submitted.  The motion seconded by Mr. Gentile, received approval from Messrs. Mahoney, Gentile, Armstrong, and Ladouceur and Mesdames Keith, Harrop and Levin.  
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4850 - Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations for earth removal, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone and 38 Guernsey Lane, Parcel 2500038, in an RU2A Zone   
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4851 -   Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for 30’ x 30’ addition to existing building, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone   
Present was David Whitney, PE, Consulting Engineers, LLC, on behalf of the owner, Russell Bush, Path LLC.

App. #4853 - Pamela W. Ferrigno, Estate of Steve Cavallari, and Nancy, Mark, & Robert, etal, Cavallari, owners; Sunlight Construction, Inc., applicant, request for (AHOZ) Attainable Housing Overlay Zone Change to permit 10 single family units 23, 16, and 24 Bailey Road Parcels 1240023, 1240016, and 1240024 located in the CR Zone  
Present were William Ferrigno, Sunlight Construction; Attorney Robert Meyers, on behalf of Sunlight Construction; Mark Vertucci, PE PTOE, Fuss & O’Neil; and Louis George, Hassett & George, PC, representing Spring Meadow.
The hearing was opened for public comment.

Jon Widing, 47 Fox Hollow, commented that Spring Meadow is a community, and no longer a development, and asked that it not be damaged by allowing high density housing on Bailey Road.  He noted that there are now many children living in Spring Meadow along with many elderly residents; there is a lot of activity in the community.  Building high density houses on Bailey Road would create safety and financial issues with potential for legal issues that Spring Meadow is not designed to handle.  He asked that the current zoning be kept as is.  
James Clark, 11 Matthew Court, noted that he is opposed to the AHOZ proposal on Bailey Road.   The subject application does not meaningfully address the objective for attainable housing in Avon and is not consistent with the ideas expressed by the Commission during the development of the AHOZ Regulation.  The Commission must send a message to developers that they will not spot zone AHOZ locations and disrupt existing communities under the façade of attainable housing; there are only two (2) affordable units in the subject proposal.  The proposal creates liability, safety, and cost issues to both the Town and Spring Meadow.  Possibly more work is needed on the subject of attainable housing before any projects are approved.   He asked that the subject proposal be turned down by the Board.
Lisa Fritch, 19 Bailey Road, noted her concerns with the high density proposed on a small land area in a small neighborhood on a very narrow road.  There is no room for construction vehicles, increased traffic and foot traffic and there is no traffic light at the end of Bailey Road exiting onto Route 44.  She noted that Spring Meadow may close off their circle at the end of Bailey Road and that Hartford Hospital may also close off their connector, which is used to access the traffic light near Friendly’s, making the only exit from Bailey Road.   There are drainage problems on Bailey Road creating icy conditions.  
Louis George, representing Spring Meadow, indicated that Spring Meadow is opposed to the proposed zone change.  He noted that he has reviewed all minutes and comments.  The overlay zone does not accomplish the true intent of the ordinance and regulation.  The idea that the two (2) affordable units would benefit the Town, outweighing the intrusion and detriment to the surrounding neighborhood, is not the intent of the proposed project.  The intent of the project is to avoid minimal lot requirements to provide cluster housing as a benefit and profit to the developer.  The smallest residential single lot size is 15,000 SF and the proposal is for lot sizes of approximately 7,500 SF; the intent is more lots with more profit to the developer.  The Fire Department has required sprinklers in the proposed homes, which is unique but it is because the houses would be so close together.   The proposal is for single family houses (individual lots with fee ownership) with no association and no management company; four (4) bedroom homes on 7,500 SF.  There will be families living there and given the size of the buildings, lots, and the road, it would clearly be an intrusion on Spring Meadow.   The Association at Spring Meadow would have to limit their liabilities (walkability, playground area, vehicular traffic).  Looking at the intent of the overlay zone and the intrusion it doesn’t balance out to be a viable project that would not have an extreme detriment to the Spring Meadow Association.  Spring Meadow would review their signage and try to limit both car traffic as well as foot traffic, as they have no ability to have the proposed project policed as there would be no association.  Spring Meadow would have to protect their private property and the safety of their residents/children.  If gates are installed it would create a traffic safety issue for Bailey Road.   The proposed use is high density; there will be children and bus traffic on Bailey Road – there is only one bus pickup location at the Bailey Road circle.  Specialty Transportation (bus company) came out to the site to review the conditions and have indicated that turn movements can be made but they are tight but there may be ways to maneuver so that buses could turn around.  
In response to Mr. George’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that a letter has been received from Specialty Transportation, dated March 8, 2018, and is part of the file record.  

Mr. George continued by noting that buses will have to exit onto Bailey Road during the  morning rush (7-8am) and in the afternoon and all exits onto Route 44 would be a left turn from Bailey Road.  Turning left out of Bailey Road across three (3) lanes is a problem noted by the bus company.  He noted that this safety and traffic concern is a real problem that must be considered and is a reason by itself that the overlay zone should not be placed in the subject area.  He added that buses cannot make the turn from Bailey Road to go behind Hartford Healthcare to access the traffic light.  The buses cannot make the turn across the island in the private roadway, which is maintained by the Spring Meadow Association.  The only exit for buses is Bailey Road, without a traffic light onto Route 44 which is probably the biggest safety issue.  Are two (2) affordable housing units worth the risks when you balance the items?  Mr. George displayed an aerial map of the subject area pointing out Spring Meadow, Bailey Road circle, and the lots that are the subject of this proposal.  All residents would have the right to use Bailey Road circle and all traffic would exit via Bailey Road.  Accessing the traffic light would require traveling over private property.  He noted that a letter was submitted to the Town from the land owners noting that they would not allow the use of the ROW over private property.  Cluster housing, in most situations, has an association with some rules and regulations; this proposal does not have that.  Public water would have to go through here which would put a further strain on the existing water issues in the area.  He noted that if the subject application is approved another hearing is required relative to lowering the dimensions (i.e., setbacks, lot size, frontage) to a standard that is a 7,500 SF lot size; there would also have to be a hearing for a subdivision.  The Commission must look deep into the final resulting project and not just consider the overlay zone and slap it down.   He added that he doesn’t know if there is enough detailed information at this time for the Commission to do that.  There is quite a difference, given the proposed density and how much of an exception would have to be given, to what is allowed down to what is being requested.   He noted that for these reasons the process is ultimately not going to result in this project going forward as is.  Having the overlay zone on there would be a problem without really knowing the final product and what’s going to be there at the end.  Mr. George noted that a petition has been filed with 46 signatures of the 66 total lot owners within the 500-foot area.  This is over the 20% requirement noting that it is their belief that the Commission must approve this application on a 2/3 basis (5 to 2) rather than a simple majority.  He concluded by noting that the proposal is opposed for all the reasons just stated.
In response to Mr. George’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the calculations are still ongoing with Town GIS/Engineering adding that this information would need to be available to the Commission before they vote.   
Mark Vertucci, PE, PTOE, reviewed the traffic statement explaining that the trip generation of what could be built in the existing zone versus the trip generation of the proposed 10 units of housing.   The subject parcels could conservatively support, as of right, approximately 12,000 SF of retail on the east side of the road and approximately 2,500 SF of retail on the west side of the road, for a total of 14,500 SF of retail.  There are a variety of retail uses that could be built and the vast majority would generate significantly more traffic than the proposed 10 units of housing. For example, a pharmacy would generate up to 123 trips in afternoon peak hour and a convenience store would generate up to 156 trips in the afternoon peak hour.  Ten (10) housing units would generate 12 trips in the morning peak hour (3 entering and 9 exiting) and 11 trips in the afternoon peak hour (7 entering and 4 exiting).  There would be 10 times less traffic with the proposed use than some other “by right” uses that could be built.   He explained that a residential use is a very low traffic generator; one car every five (5) or six (6) minutes in the peak hour with larger time gaps the rest of the time.   He explained that Bailey Road access was not addressed in the traffic statement but noted his understanding of the concerns.  Bailey Road intersects with Route 44 via a stop sign; there is no signalized traffic light.  A left turn lane is provided on Route 44 westbound so there is storage for a couple of vehicles in the turn lane for those waiting to turn into Bailey Road.  The traffic signal at Fox Hollow, when red, allows for traffic gaps noting that Route 44 is on a coordinated signal network; a timing system controlled by the State DOT.  When lights are red on Route 44 it allows traffic to enter from side streets (like Bailey Road).   Mr. Vertucci explained that he feels it is very unlikely that people would travel southbound on Bailey Road to Fox Hollow to reach the traffic light because it is a longer, more circuitous route.  He further explained that he calculated it to be five (5) times longer traveling to the traffic light than exiting directly onto Route 44 from Bailey Road; there would also be a wait at the traffic light.  He indicated that he has done many travel time studies proving over and over that people will take the shortest route.  He pointed out that if people are determined to take a short cut to reach the traffic light, there is an easier way than the aforementioned longer route.  An auto-turn analysis was done at the end of Bailey Road (at the loop) to verify that a larger vehicle (school bus, box truck, fire truck) to get around the circle.  He confirmed that all aforementioned vehicles can make it around the “loop”, which is a public right-of-way, and turn around and come back north.  He explained that it’s tight for a fire truck to make it around the westerly side of the loop but noted that the inside curb could be sliver widened by a couple of feet to provide more room.  He confirmed that this is an existing condition acknowledging that he doesn’t know if the Fire Department has had any issues in this area.  He added that Mr. Ferrigno is willing to widen the curb if necessary for fire trucks.  Mr. Vertucci concluded by reiterating that a residential land use is a very low traffic generator.  The proposed zone change and residential use would generate significantly less traffic than most of the retail uses allowed by right in the current zone.
Mr. Gentile asked how many bedrooms the traffic study is based on.

Mr. Vertucci explained that the traffic study is based on the ITE (Institute of Transportation Engineers) Manual, a trip generation manual that is an industry accepted resource for determining traffic generation.  Counts are done for similar residential developments located in the northeast and around the country looking at a variety of single-family houses containing anywhere from two (2), three (3), or four (4) bedrooms; some homes have five (5) or six (6) bedrooms.   A cross section of hundreds of housing developments is used to come up with rates provided in the ITE Manual.

In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Ferrigno explained that while the market will demand how many bedrooms he builds, the subject proposal is for two (2), three (3) and four (4) bedroom houses.  
Mr. Ferrigno asked if there is any scenario for the number of bedrooms that would equal the traffic generated under a commercial development.
Mr. Vertucci explained that on the basis of magnitude, traffic from a residential development is significantly less than from a commercial development.

Mrs. Harrop noted that she drove to Bailey Road and waited for quite awhile to take a left hand turn onto Route 44.  She commented that while she has lots of time not everyone does and this could be a real problem.  She asked for recommendations if Hartford Hospital decides to close the road preventing people from accessing the traffic light and forcing exit via Bailey Road.
Mr. Peck explained that if Spring Meadow decided to erect gates they could do that on private property.  The site plan approval for Hartford Hospital requires the road connection; any change to that site plan (installing gates) requires site plan modification approval from the Commission.  A traffic analysis would be needed to determine if installing gates would be safe and acceptable as there are patients, emergency vehicles, and staff that go in and out of that site.  
In response to Mr. Peck’s question relative to signal timing, Mr. Vertucci explained that there are different cycle lengths for different times of the day on Route 44, depending on the peak hours.  He further explained that his earlier point was that Route 44 is on a coordinated signal system.  For example, the traffic signal at Bushy Hill and Fox Hollow and all signals down the corridor  are timed such to allow for a green band of traffic, for traffic on Route 44 to get several green lights in a row and then all the lights turn red to allow traffic from side streets to come out.  During the times when the side streets are coming out there is a disruption of traffic on Route 44 resulting in gaps that allow people to make left turns out of Bailey Road or any of the other many driveways along the Route 44 corridor in a similar situation.  He pointed out that some of those driveways have a lot more traffic emerging than Bailey Road.  Mr. Vertucci reiterated that there are gaps in traffic but sometimes you will have to wait because Route 44 is a busy road and the State DOT keeps the green band long during peak periods to keep traffic flowing.  
Mr. Ferrigno asked Mr. Vertucci if it makes sense that to the extent that it’s a problem, it’s less of a problem with 10 houses than  an “as of right” development. 
Mr. Vertucci explained that from a safety perspective he would be more concerned about a commercial retail development coming in under the existing zone generating volumes and volumes more traffic than the proposed houses.  This would create a safety issue and potential accident issue at the intersection of Bailey Road and Route 44 if there were 60 to 80 trips coming out of Bailey Road as opposed to nine (9) trips in the morning peak hour and four (4) in the afternoon peak hour.  It’s not even on the same scale.
Ms. Keith commented that if retail was proposed in this area the Commission would want and ask for driveway connections between properties to minimize ingress and egress onto Route 44. 
Mr. Vertucci confirmed that access management is great if you can obtain agreements between adjacent land owners.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions about rates for offices and professional services,
Mr. Vertucci explained that he doesn’t have those rates with him but indicated that the rates would be significantly more than for residential.  He noted that offices and professional services don’t necessarily produce the same traffic as retail.  The ITE Manual contains rates for all different types of land uses (office, medical office, restaurants, and countless retail uses).  He explained that the site could hold roughly 14,000 SF of commercial/retail space noting that he looked at/ran numbers for a few different types of retail development that would fit the parcel size.  He noted that he could have run numbers on 20-25 different uses that would have resulted in significantly higher numbers than that for 10 houses.  He concluded by stating that, across the board, almost every use in the zone is significantly higher than residential. 
In response to Ms. Levin’s question, Mr. Vertucci explained, hypothetically, that if in the future the existing office building was torn down and approximately five (5) more houses were built that would increase the trips by an additional five (5) or six (6).  The findings would not be changed.
Mr. Armstrong commented, for the record, that there are at least four (4) roads that enter onto Route 44 without a traffic light (Bailey Road, Westridge Drive, Woodford Avenue, and Mountain View).  There are four (4) roads on Avon Mountain with the same scenario (Wright Drive, Montevideo, Pine Tree, and Deercliff).  There are also some businesses that enter onto Route 44 without a traffic light.  
Mrs. Harrop asked why Spring Meadow couldn’t form an association with the proposed AHOZ development.
Mr. George explained that an association with Spring Meadow and the proposed development has not been explored at this time.  Either an expanded association or a new association is not something that has been discussed or is before the Commission.  It would be a major decision by Spring Meadow.  It is of concern to Spring Meadow that the subject AHOZ proposal is not under any association for a planned unit development.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Ferrigno indicated that he would be willing to consider an association but explained that it would be his personal conviction, relative to attainable housing, that having fee simple ownership where people control their own properties, is more affordable.  He stated that he has been building houses for 40 years, and mostly in Avon.  He noted that if the Commission wishes there to be an association that he has no problem with it.
Mr. Ferrigno stated that he thinks fee simple ownership is better for his buyers.  It is better for his buyers if there is no association but added that there appears to be concerns that the owners would let their properties get run down. 
Mr. George commented that it’s not about properties getting run down but rather it’s about policing the area and the families; there are rules and regulations in the Spring Meadow Association.

Mr. Ferrigno commented that there is zoning in Avon.  
Mr. George commented that the narrowness of the proposed lots doesn’t provide anywhere for them to live, play, and walk and they’re going to go into an Association and the Board of the Association would have no one to respond to and the police are not going to be concerned with civil issues like dogs running free and people walking around the Association.  Spring Meadow has power over its current residents but the proposed cluster housing without an association is always an issue when in close proximity to other houses.  
Mr. Ferrigno stated, for the record, that his position is that fee simple ownership is better but reiterated that while he doesn’t feel it is necessary, he has no objection to a common ownership association.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that there are six (6) subzones under the AHOZ Regulation and the subject application is applied for under the single-family zone.  If the Commission were to approve the subject application, it would be approved with the understanding that the information presented represents the single-family zone.  The Commission has no jurisdiction regarding the number of bedrooms and that is why the AWPCA and the water company get involved with items such as water supply, roadway safety, and the number of dwellings.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Meyers confirmed that the proposal is for 10 houses such that should the Commission approve the application as submitted, the number of houses could not be increased without approval from the Commission.
Mr. Peck explained that if the Commission decides to approve the application, it would be based upon the information presented by the applicant, not as a stipulation or a requirement, but based on what the applicant has requested as presented.  He pointed out that a second phase is required for this process which involves applications for site plan and special permit explaining that it is at that point where the Commission sees all the details.   
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question regarding ownership (common or fee simple), 
Mr. Meyers confirmed that the only issue for the Commission to vote on in connection with App. #4853 is a zone change.  
Mr. Ferrigno explained that he chose single family for this area to mirror what exists at Spring Meadow.  He confirmed that he never wanted to build multi family.  
Mr. Meyers explained that the applicant understands that if the zone change is approved as submitted (for single family housing) that the applicant cannot come back and ask for multifamily without reapplying and requesting another zone change. 

In response to Mr. Peck’s question about bus routes, Mr. Vertucci explained that he did not explore bus routes but conveyed his opinion that if the bus already accesses Fox Hollow it would make sense for the bus to stop near the loop area on Bailey Road, where the children could walk to.  He indicated that this would be his recommendation rather than going in and out of Bailey Road.
In response to Mr. Ferrigno’s question, Mr. Vertucci noted that the proposed 10 houses would definitely not generate an additional bus already going to this area.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about the current bus route for Spring Meadow, Mr. George indicated that the buses enter via Bailey Road and exit by the traffic light (Fox Hollow) but commented that this would not be the case if this proposal goes into effect and the Spring Meadow Association is obligated to put up gates to stop traffic from going through there.   
Mr. Ladouceur commented, for clarification, that buses enter via Bailey Road, travel to the circle, proceed through the Fox Hollow development and then exit Fox Hollow at the traffic light taking a left onto Route 44.  Mr. George confirmed that that is the current bus route.  He commented that in normal situations, other than this accommodation, buses do not normally enter onto private roadways and are supposed to stop at the circle but as an accommodation the buses cut through because of the issue we’re talking about.   Mr. Ladouceur commented that the bus route could be such that buses are picking up and driving down Route 44 to the east to the various schools; maybe the children are picked up first instead of last.  Mr. George commented that that would be up to the bus company. 

Mr. Armstrong asked if the buses could enter Fox Hollow (traffic light), stop at the traffic circle and then exit via Fox Hollow.  
Mr. George commented that that scenario wouldn’t work because a gate would be installed and no ability to travel around the circle.  

Mr. Armstrong commented that the circle is part of the Town public road and there would have to be two (2) blocks beyond the circle to cut off traffic.  Mr. George agreed adding that that is the plan.  He explained that this scenario would prevent people on Bailey Road from accessing the traffic light at Fox Hollow, as happens currently.  
Mr. George referenced an earlier conversation relating to gates on the Hartford Hospital property and noted that the Commission should not be deciding egress and safety issues based on whether or not a gate gets installed on a private roadway, as there is no right for the public to be using it one way or another.  The buses cannot make that right hand turn in any event.  He noted his response to the traffic study is that they are looking at highest use (either retail or professional office) of what could go there and the odds of anything of that size or magnitude going there is going to need a traffic light or some other access agreement to get to a light. There is no way that any commercial buildout of that area is going to allow the exit onto Route 44 without a traffic light so that comparison isn’t right.  You have to look at what’s there now and what the overlay zone does to the area and the safety issue, regardless of the commercial use.
Mr. Armstrong commented that he doesn’t think there is any disagreement that if the current zone were built out that there would be more traffic than the proposed housing use.
Mr. George commented that in a vacuum yes, however that would not occur without a light and an access agreement.  That is not going to get built out in this Town where there is constant flow of commercial traffic of that size and square footage in that area.

Mr. Meyers indicated that a commercial proposal of 14,000 SF for the subject area does not require an STC permit.

Mr. George commented that it would still have to go through the process.
Mr. Vertucci confirmed Mr. Meyer’s statement that no STC permit is required.  
Mr. George commented that it would still be an issue as to whether the Town is going to allow that kind of traffic in that area.
Ms. Keith commented that the Commission has no authority over bus routes and schedules.  We all know that Bailey Road entering onto Route 44 is difficult, heading in either direction.   The proposed housing would be less traffic than a commercial use.  The proposed housing is what is before the Commission at this time.  She confirmed that no vote will be taken on this application tonight.
In response to questions from Mr. Ladouceur and Ms. Levin, Maria Mozzicato, 51 Fox Hollow, pointed out on the displayed map the current bus route.  Bus pickup is currently on the Town property noting that this accommodation has been made because in the past they have been told that it was too difficult to exit and not safe for the children.   Gates are proposed at the playground and at one other location such that all traffic  on Bailey Road, including buses, would exit onto Bailey Road.  The only current authorized school bus stop in Fox Hollow is located on Town property.   She clarified that all buses, all times of day, enter from Bailey Road, stop to pick up the kids, and then exit via the traffic light on Fox Hollow.   She noted that once gates are installed this would not work.   She added that gates would do nothing to address the intrusion of pedestrians; gates would only be for stopping motorists.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that buses cannot enter via the traffic light at Fox Hollow and make the turn to exit via Fox Hollow.  Ms. Mozzicato confirmed that is correct.   Mr. Ladouceur commented that possibly there are alternative locations where the bus could stop such that all children from both Spring Meadow and the proposed development could walk to.   Ms. Mozzicato noted that Bailey circle will be it, because other access points would be blocked; buses would have to enter via Bailey Road and also exit via Bailey Road.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions about the proposed gates, Mr. George noted that the gates would stop all motorists but would not address pedestrian traffic.   Mr. Ladouceur noted that his understanding is that in order to stop 12 cars, potentially, that a percentage of may exit via the traffic light instead of going directly out,  that the trade off that the Association is considering is to install gates to force buses to make that exit.   Mr. George noted that you’re assuming that the project would go forward based upon the aforementioned scenario and the Commission putting the burden on the Association and the 50 homeowners such that we’re (Commission) just going to decide and you, the homeowners, just decide whether you want a gate or not.   The first step in the process is to decide whether the intrusion upon 52 homeowners and others in that neighborhood is worth two (2) affordable houses and the overlay zone.  The process should start based on knowing the intrusion and what is going to occur.  People/children from the proposed development will use the playground at Spring Meadow and drive around to the traffic light; the Association would take some steps.  Mr. Ladouceur commented that if gates are put up that the children in the community would then be riding buses that would have to exit Bailey Road turning left onto Route 44.  Mr. George noted his understanding and agreement adding that this is a key concern the Commission should consider when contemplating the proposed overlay zone.  Are the safety issues worth it for two (2) affordable units. 
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s comment, Mr. George confirmed that the bus stop at the Bailey Road circle (Town property) would not change and all children living in that area could walk to the bus stop and get on the bus.  
Ms. Mozzicato, Spring Meadow resident, addressed earlier comments regarding sacrificing children’s safety by installing gates and noted that children play and ride bicycles in the street all day and after school. The Association must consider protecting their children and decided that it isn’t worth taking 24 hours of safety away from the children by letting school buses, construction traffic, and other traffic  travel through the area.   
Mr. Ferrigno agreed that while it is the Commission’s decision as to how important two (2) attainable housing units are he added that the alternative is almost certainly going to generate more traffic.  He commented that he doesn’t think there is any question that any commercial proposal would generate more traffic than the subject 10-unit housing proposal.  He added that he feels the attainable housing overlay zone is worthwhile, noting that he has been in Avon for 40 years and there hasn’t been enough done in this regard.  He explained that if anyone thinks there is more money to be made building ten (10) houses than building commercial development, he has another story for them; there is more money in commercial.  The subject proposal is a better idea given the existing character of the area and  is not spot zoning but rather is putting zoning the right way.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions about access to Nod Brook Mall, Mr. Ferrigno explained that there is a six (6) foot drop off to Nod Brook Mall and the grade is too steep; there is also a retaining wall there.  He further explained that he cannot speculate about making a deal with an abutter (either Nod Brook Mall or Hartford Hospital).
Ms. Keith pointed out that access to Nod Brook Mall would be in the same area where delivery trucks access the site.
Mr. Ferrigno stated that Bailey Road is a public road and asked why property owners would not be entitled to use it.

Attorney Meyers addressed connections between properties explaining that it is his recollection that when Nod Brook Mall was approved that no cross easement connection rights with abutting properties on either side was mandated.  
Ms. Keith noted her agreement with Mr. Meyers.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the same zone (in this instance proposed attainable housing overlay zone) can exist on opposite sides of a public road, such as Bailey Road.  He further explained that there are properties in Town that are cut by zones and exist in both R30 and R40 zones; it isn’t unusual.  Litigation has confirmed that affordable housing is not spot zoning.
Mr. Ferrigno continued his presentation noting that the density proposed with the subject application is less than exists at Spring Meadow.   He clarified that Spring Meadow residents do not own lots, per se, but rather have exclusive use areas; there is only one owner.   He referenced earlier comments made by Mr. George and noted that the houses in Spring Meadow sit on 5,000 to 6,000 SF land areas while the proposed housing units would be 7,500 SF in size.  He reiterated his position that fee simple ownership is better and is what people prefer but noted that he would comply with the Commission’s decision.   He pointed out that Bailey Road is noted in the 2016 POCD as being a good location for AHOZ.  
In response to Mr. Ferrigno’s question about water issues, Mr. Peck reported that he did speak with the Avon Water Company noting that the typical water pressure is 50 lbs and minimum delivered is 30 lbs and there are no areas in Spring Meadow that are below 30 lbs.   The subject proposal would not be connected to the Spring Meadow water system such that there would be no impact to water pressure, plus or minus, in Spring Meadow. 
Mr. Ferrigno conveyed his belief that the proposed 10-unit development would not create the need for more buses, as the existing buses are only about 1/3 full.   He submitted for the record and read aloud a letter addressed to Sunlight Construction from Robert D. Bezz, Certified General Real Estate Appraiser.  “In accordance with your request, I am providing this letter addressing the proposed development of residential properties on Bailey Road, Avon, Connecticut.  On February 16, 2018, I performed appraisals on the proposed construction of two different single family houses to be built on Bailey Road.  The proposed houses are of a quality of construction, size, and style which is comparable to other single family houses in this neighborhood, including a nearby development known as Spring Meadow.  Additionally, the entire proposed development will add a small number of new houses to the neighborhood, it will be on an existing road and it will improve the appearance of the area by removing existing dilapidated structures and adding attractive new houses to the street.  In my opinion, given the factors considered above and historic evidence over the years of other subdivisions, the proposed development of Bailey Road as noted would not create a negative impact on the market value of other single family properties in the neighborhood, including those houses in Spring Meadow.”  He also submitted Mr. Bezz’ qualifications, for the record.
Mr. Peck confirmed that Mr. Ferrigno’s letter, dated March 10, 2018, and addressed to Mr. Peck, has been received and is part of the record.  Mr. Peck confirmed that the Commission also has a copy of the letter.

Mr. Meyers explained that gates can be installed on private property and private roads as owners see fit.  He clarified, however, that Hartford Hospital has an approved site plan with the Town that requires a connection such that that connection cannot be changed (e.g., blocked by a gate) unless the Commission grants site plan modification, which is probably unlikely.
Mr. Armstrong asked if the following conditions would be acceptable to the applicant, should an approval be granted:

· Dust controls be implemented during construction

· Anti tracking pads be installed 
· Street sweeping of Bailey Road

· Construction vehicles enter and exit via Bailey Road and not use private roads of Spring Meadow 
· Plan to preserve appropriate old growth trees
Mr. Meyers confirmed that the aforementioned conditions would be acceptable.

Mr. Armstrong commented that the four (4) houses along Bailey Road have a fair market assessment of approximately $203,000 and the proposed construction would be somewhere between the low $300Ks to the low $400Ks.   Mr. Ferrigno concurred.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Ferrigno confirmed that he has not reached out to either Nod Brook Mall or Hartford Hospital regarding a ROW and/or connection and doesn’t intend to explaining that he has property that is legal located on a public road and should be entitled use that road.  He added that it doesn’t seem sensible or good for any future home owners that they should have to maneuver their way through adjacent commercial sites.

Mr. Gentile noted his concern for the potential for eight (8) four (4) bedroom houses located in such close proximity to Route 44.   He noted that the proposal includes two (2) distinct parcels such that 20% of the units on the west side of the road would have to be deemed affordable.  
Mr. Peck explained/clarified that the affordable component is within the zone such that 20% of the proposed 10 housing units (2 units) would be required to be attainable.  It has nothing to do with the size of the parcel(s).
Mr. Gentile voiced his concerns for future planning and continuity of the zones, with AHOZ on one side right in the middle of commercial residential. 
Mr. Ferrigno asked Mr. Gentile to explain noting that the subject area currently has two (2) houses, there are proposed houses, and there is an office building that looks like a house.
Mr. Gentile commented that in the future there could be home offices or retail uses on the remaining properties with two distinct residences in the middle.  Mr. Ferrigno noted his understanding. 
There being no further input, the public hearing for App. #4853 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing portion of the meeting.

Mr. Mahoney motioned to table App. #4853 to the next meeting, scheduled for March 27.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong received unanimous approval.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider public hearing items.  Mr. Ladouceur seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4850 - Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.H. of Avon Zoning Regulations for earth removal, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone and 38 Guernsey Lane, Parcel 2500038, in an RU2A Zone   
App. #4851 -   Path LLC, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for 30’ x 30’ addition to existing building, 40 Waterville Road, Parcel 4500040, in a CPA Zone   
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve Apps. #4850-51 subject to the following conditions:
1.   Applications are acceptable with regard to the number of parking spaces proposed; however, the Commission reserves the right to review onsite parking within the next one (1) year period to determine if additional parking needs to be installed.  If additional parking is deemed necessary, the spaces shall be constructed on 38 Guernsey Lane.  A parking plan shall be submitted to Town Staff for review and approval prior to construction of any additional parking spaces.  

2.   Access from Guernsey Lane is prohibited.

3.   Applicant’s engineer shall meet with the Town Engineer to insure that all drainage calculations have been provided and all compliance standards have been satisfied.  

4.
All requirements of the AWPCA shall be satisfied.  

5.   Applicant shall provide any and all information needed by the Town Building Department to obtain permits.

6.
Applicant shall work with Avon Planning Department and Avon Police Department regarding route(s) and hours of operation for earth removal.

7.
All erosion and sedimentation controls and anti-tracking pad(s) shall be installed prior to beginning earth removal, as coordinated and approved by Town Staff.

8.
Applicant shall apply for State of CT DOT permits as necessary for curb cut, as noted on record plans.

9.
Applicant shall prepare a revised cross-easement agreement found satisfactory to both Town Staff and the Town Attorney prior to the issuance of a Certificate of Zoning Compliance and Certificate of Occupancy.

10.  A plan for directional driveway signage (one way, two way traffic) shall be prepared and submitted to Town Staff for review and approval prior to installation. 

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck explained/confirmed that the applicant must meet with Town Staff prior to beginning any site activities (e.g., clearing forested areas) adding that Town Staff will encourage the applicant to leave as much vegetation on the site as possible while incorporating the grades discussed and stabilizing the site.
The motion seconded by Mrs. Harrop received unanimous approval. 
OTHER BUSINESS

Zoning Regulation Revision - Medical Marijuana dispensary 
Mr. Peck stated that the public hearing for the medical marijuana regulation is scheduled for the March 27 meeting.
CIP FY 2018/2019  8-24 Referral
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve the Capital Improvements Program (CIP) FY 2018-2019, as it pertains to Planning and Zoning.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Ladouceur, received unanimous approval.   

The Commission unanimously agreed making a finding that the CIP FY 2018-19 is not in conflict with the 2016 POCD under Section 8-24 of Connecticut General Statutes. 
Status update of Village Center Plans 
Mr. Meyers reported that there are no new plans at this time but minor grading changes are being made due to the relocation of the bike path; revised plans will be included in the next agenda package.   There will be the same number of walls but the locations have changed due to grade drops.  He explained that 20 new parking spaces are going to be built on Town property.  Six (6) of the spaces, if built now, would have to be torn up during installation of the infrastructure so it has been suggested that all the parking spaces (except for six (6)) be built now and those six (6) spaces be built after infrastructure installation.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Meyers explained that the preconstruction meeting has been set back a week or so.  He reported that the applicant has indicated that the work will be bid to three (3) contractors (increases time by one week) clarifying that the applicant further claims that doing the actual work is not set back.  He also noted that the applicant says that the submission date for applications (both wetlands and planning) is unchanged (May 2018).  
Mr. Armstrong noted the sense of urgency with regard to the Avon Center project.

Ms. Keith commented that the applicant needs to know that they have pushed the envelope in many areas including a solid schedule; things are not looking good to the Commission.
Mr. Ladouceur asked for an updated schedule noting that relative to timing that he would like to avoid a large amount of application information and review taking place during vacation months (June, July and August) when many people are not available (Town Staff, Commissioners, and others).  

In response to questions from the Commission, Mr. Meyers explained that Joe Pierik, Carpionato Group, is in charge of planning, development, and approval and David Chamberland, Greene Construction, is in charge of construction.  Ms. Keith asked that Messrs Pierik and Chamberland come to the next meeting.  Mr. Ladouceur commented that he would like at the next meeting a person(s) with authority who can understand all the comments/concerns/urgency received from the Commission and the public and, in turn, convey all that information to the right people in the organization to get things done.  Mr. Meyers noted his understanding. 
ELECTION OF OFFICERS
Mr. Ladouceur nominated Linda Keith for Chair.  The nomination, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval. 
Mr. Mahoney nominated Thomas Armstrong for Vice Chair.  The nomination, seconded by 

Mr. Ladouceur, receive unanimous approval.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:15pm.

Linda Sadlon, PZC Clerk

Avon Planning and Community Development
